
                           DISCLAIMER

The following is a staff memorandum or other working document 
prepared for the members of the Advisory Committee on Human
Radiation Experiments.  It should not be construed as representing
the final conclusions of fact or interpretation of the issues. 
All staff memoranda are subject to revision based on further 
information and analysis.  For conclusions and recommendations of
the Advisory Committee, readers are advised to consult the Final
Report to be published in 1995.
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MEMORANDUM

TO:       Members of the Advisory Committee on Human Radiation 
   Experiments

FROM:     Advisory Committee Staff

DATE:     November 9, 1994

RE:       Experiments on Prisoners

     A series of experiments involving testicular irradiation were 
conducted in the Oregon and Washington state prisons between 1963 and 
1973.  Although attitudes toward using prisoners in research were 
being reconsidered during this period, there may have been other 
radiation experiments under way in which prisoners were subjects.  The 
acute and chronic effects of testicular irradiation in humans were not 
well understood at this time;  in addition, there was considerable 
uncertainty about the likelihood of inducing tumors with the doses of 
radiation used in these experiments.  This research raises important 
ethical questions about the selection of subjects and the quality of 
consent.                                                    

     We begin with an historical account of prison experimentation in 
the United States, proceed to the specific details of testicular 
irradiation experiments conducted in the Oregon and Washington state 
prisons, follow with a narrative description of these experiments and 
conclude with an ethical analysis.

I.   PRISONER RESEARCH IN HISTORICAL CONTEXT

     C. Alvin Paulsen, M.D., who was principal investigator for the 
Washington testicular irradiation experiments, reported in a recent 
interview with an Advisory Committee staff member that  he had "asked 

   000001



a lot of people" in 1963 about the use of prisoners as research 
subjects.  He went on to say that at that time "no one said no" to the 
use of such subjects for his experiment.  However, Dr. Paulsen 
explained in the same interview that he had started to sense a shift 
in public opinion around 1970.  In particular, he pointed to comments 
critical of prison experimentation that he had heard at a New York 
Academy of Sciences conference, "New Dimensions in Legal and Ethical 
Concepts for Human Research," which he attended in the spring of 1969.
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Of course, the Committee should not rely solely on Dr. Paulsen's 
recollections to provide historical context for experiments in which 
he was so intimately involved--and which have now become 
controversial.  But ample evidence suggests that Dr. Paulsen was 
essentially correct in his impression that the testicular irradiation 
experiments in Washington and Oregon bridged a transitional period in 
the history of human experimentation generally, and, particularly,  in 
the history of experimentation in American prisons. 

       Isolated incidents of  prison-based research before World War 
II formed the foundation for a practice that would become firmly 
imbedded in the structure of American clinical research during World 
War II.  Perhaps the most significant wartime medical research project 
in which American scientists employed prisoners as research subjects 
was centered in Illinois' Stateville Prison .  Beginning in 1944 , 
hundreds of  Illinois prisoners submitted to experimental cases of  
malaria as researchers attempted to find more effective means to 
prevent and cure the tropical diseases that ravaged Allied forces in 
the Pacific Theater.  In 1947, a committee was established by the 
Governor of Illinois and chaired by Andrew Ivy, a medical scientist 
and the chief expert witness on medical ethics for the prosecutors at 
the Nuremberg Medical Trial.  The Committee pronounced the wartime 
experiments at Stateville Prison "ideal" in their conformity with the 
newly adopted rules of the American Medical Association concerning 
human experimentation. These rules, which  Ivy himself had written for 
the AMA, included provisions stipulating informed and voluntary 
consent, prior animal experimentation, and the necessity of properly 
qualified clinical researchers.  (See Briefing Book 7, Tab F, 
Attachment 2 for the complete text of these AMA rules.)  Perhaps most 
significantly, Ivy's committee announced its approval of prison 
research to the American medical community in a 1948 report published 
in the Journal of the American Medical Association. (Attachment 6)  
This report both represented and reinforced the sentiment that prison 
research  was ethically acceptable.

     Publicly aired assertions that experimentation on prisoners 
relied on exploitation or coercion were extremely  rare before the 
late 1960s.  One criticism of medical research behind bars did, 
however, emerge with some frequency: prisoners who participated in 
research were somehow escaping from their just measures of punishment.  
Inmates were usually offered rewards in exchange for their scientific 
services, ranging from more comfortable surroundings, to cash, to 
early release.  Perhaps the most powerful statement of the concern 
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that convicts should not receive special treatment because they had 
participated in an experiment came from the AMA.  In 1952, this 
organization formally approved a resolution stating its "disapproval 
of the participation in scientific experiments of persons convicted of 
murder, rape, arson, kidnapping, treason, or other heinous crimes."  
The AMA was alarmed that some such criminals "have not only received 
citations, but have in some instances been granted parole much sooner 
than would otherwise have occurred." (for the full text of this 
resolution see Attachment 7)

     It appears that throughout the history of medical  
experimentation on American prisoners many inmates have valued the 
opportunity to participate in medical research. One must quickly add 
that such an observation points quite clearly to the paucity of 
opportunities open to most prisoners.  But even the National 
Commission for the Protection of Biomedical and Behavioral Research 
decided in 1976 not to recommend an absolute ban on prison research 
after interviewing many prisoners who argued convincingly that 
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"outsiders" should not arbitrarily deny a prisoner the opportunity to 
participate in medical research.  Indeed, some prisoners at the State 
Prison of Southern Michigan, who had served as research subjects in 
pharmaceutical tests conducted at that institution, filed suit in 1979 
in an attempt to block the FDA from regulating away their "right" to 
participate in drug studies.

     The common perception among inmates that participating in a 
medical experiment was a good opportunity also had an important impact 
on the racial aspects of prison experimentation.  Because of the large 
numbers of  African-Americans in prison (and the overt racial 
exploitation of the notorious Tuskegee Syphilis Study), it might be 
assumed that minorities predominated as research subjects in prisons.  
The opposite has generally been true; an over-representation of whites 
in the "privileged" role of  research subject.   In most prison 
studies before and during World War II, all of the research subjects 
were white.  In 1975, the National Commission carefully examined the 
racial composition of the research subjects at a prison with a major 
drug testing program.  The Commission found that African Americans 
made up only  31% of the subject population, while this racial 
"minority" comprised 68% of the general prison population

     The shift in public opinion against the use of prisoners as 
research subjects that was no doubt tied to many other social and 
political changes that were sweeping the country: the civil rights 
movement, the prisoners' rights movement, the general questioning of 
authority associated with the anti-Vietnam War protests.  But, as has 
been common in the history of human experimentation, scandal 
galvanized public attention, brought official inquiry, and resulted in 
significant change.  A major scandal in prison experimentation came 
when the New York Times published a front-page article on 29 July 1969 
detailing an ethically and scientifically sloppy drug testing program 
that a physician  had established in the state prisons of Alabama.  
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Even more sensational was an Atlantic Monthly  cover story published 
by Jessica Mitford in January, 1973.  In this article, Mitford 
portrayed experimentation on prisoners as a practice built on 
exploitation and coercion of an extremely disadvantaged class.  When 
the article reappeared later in 1973 as a chapter in her widely read 
book critiquing American prisons, she had come up with an especially 
provocative and suggestive title for this section of  the book: 
"Cheaper than Chimpanzees."

     A few months after the publication of Mitford's Atlantic Monthly 
article, Senator Edward Kennedy held hearing to investigate human 
experimentation.  Senator Kennedy was primarily fired into action by 
the revelations of the Tuskegee Syphilis Study, which made headlines 
in 1972, but he also devoted time to the issue of prison 
experimentation.  Kennedy's hearings led to the formation of the 
National Commission, which, among other topics, was specifically 
charged with investigating experimentation on prisoners.  As mentioned 
earlier, the National Commission did not recommend an absolute ban on 
the use of prisoners as research subjects.  Instead,  the Commission 
called for non-therapeutic research to be limited to prisons that were 
characterized by a "high degree of  voluntariness . . . and openness."  
The Commission enumerated criteria that a prison would have to meet in 
order to qualify as a legitimate locus for medical experimentation.  
After consultation with the American Correctional Association, 
Secretary of Health, Education and Welfare (HEW) Joseph Califano 
decided that such an accreditation scheme was not practical.  At 
Califano's direction, HEW produced regulations in 1978 that severely 
restricted federally funded prison experimentation, a policy that 
continues to the present.  (45 CFR 46, Subpart C) 
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II.  SPECIFICS OF THE EXPERIMENTS           

     A.   Experiment of Carl G. Heller, Oregon State Penitentiary 
          (OSP)

          1.   Objectives

To determine the nature of the cytological changes, both somatic 
(Sertoli cell) and germinal (spermatogonia) induced by acute 
irradiation.

          To determine the dosage required to produce these changes, 
          as well as the dose to induce permanent damage to 
          spermatogenic cells.

          To determine recovery time.

          To determine radiation-produced testicular alteration of 
          such parameters as total gonadotropin, interstitial-cell 
          hormone excretion, estrogen excretion and androgen 
          excretion.
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          2.   Methodology

     Subjects received varying doses of X-irradiation to both testes 
from 8 to 600 rad single dose.  Testicular changes were determined by 
histological (light microscopy) examination of pre-and serial post 
-irradiation biopsy specimens.  Sperm counts, motility, morphology and 
seminal fluid volume were monitored in serial post-irradiation 
ejaculates.  Hormonal excretion was to be monitored by serial urine 
and plasma analyses.

          Radiation exposure was controlled by a specially constructed 
          device that assured uniform (+ 5%) irradiation at a dose 
          rate of 100 r/min, approximately 140 kVp with 5 mA tube 
          current, and 2mm A1 filter.

          Some subjects received 10 uCi 3H-thymidine injected (?) 
          intratesticularly to assess (via autoradiography) effects of 
          irradiation on incorporation into spermatogonia.

          Subjects agreed to be vasectomized at completion of study.

          Irradiations were performed by a medical radiotherapist.

          3.   Number of subjects
     
     Total:   74 subjects,  42 subjects received > 100 rad to 
testicles,  67 subjects were analyzed. Age range: 25-52 years.
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          4.   Dates

     Irradiations were performed August 1963 and May 1971.

          5.   Rationale for the use of human subjects

          To determine radiosensitivity of germinal elements in man.  
          According to Dr. Heller, an expert in testicular function, 
          man is unique among commonly studied species such as rat, 
          rabbit, guinea pig, ram, bull, or stallion, in being able to 
          submit to serial testicular biopsy without excessive damage 
          and biopsy-induced testicular artifacts.

          To determine germinal cell recovery, thereby allowing 
          prognosis in cases of accidental irradiation.

          6.   Oversight

          C.T. Gladden, Warden
          D. Dilaconi, Chief Medical Officer, OSP
          E.K. Vollmar, Radiological Consultant, OSP
          Radiation Committee, Oregon State Board of Health
          T. Dotter, Chief, Department of Radiology, University of 
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          Oregon Medical School
          Mr. Bobbitt, Legal Consultant of OSP Medical Examiners
          Secretary of the Oregon State Medical Society

          7.   Consent

     Signed consent forms were used.  The staff has three versions, 
two of which do not mention risk of cancer.  (Attachment 1)  The other 
form lists various risks including "the possibility of testicular 
tumor," but the list appears on the rear and the subject signed only 
the front of this form.  Moreover the date on the back of the example 
is ten months later than the date on the front raising questions about 
whether at least some subjects were never shown this list.  While the 
first form included agreement to submit to vasectomy, which is 
described as a "tying off of the cords," the second form mentions 
vasectomy on the back saying, "Subject informed of need for vasectomy 
" and "Subject informed of consequences of vasectomy."  

          8.   Findings

          Sperm count reduction and recovery of sperm count is dose 
          related. At 400-600 rad, sperm count was zero at 156 weeks.

          By autoradiographic studies of 3H-thymidine uptake into 
          spermatocytes in non-     irradiated subjects, it was shown 
          that there are approximately 4 cycles of spermatogenesis of 
          approximately 16 days each, so that the complete evolution 
          of spermatogonia to mature sperm is approximately 64 days.  
          This is approximately the same as other mammalian species.
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          Urinary and plasma gonadotropins rose in proportion to 
          testicular dose and fell with germinal recovery  Plasma FSH 
          and LH also rose.  Urinary estrogen remained unchanged.  
          Urinary testosterone fell slightly after irradiation.

          Histologically, spermatogonia were the most radiosensitive.  
          Spermatocytes were damaged above 200-300 rads.  Spermatids 
          showed no overt-damage. 

          Germinal cell recovery time increased as irradiation dose 
          increased.  Complete recovery occurred within 9-18 months 
          for doses of 100 rad and below.  Complete recovery required 
          5 or more years for doses of 400-600 rads.

          Germinal tissues in man appear to be somewhat more 
          radiosensitive than other studied species.

          9.   Financial Support

     Contract AST (45-1) 1780, US Atomic Energy Commission: Rowley, 
MJ; Leach, DR; Warner, GA; Heller, C.G.; Effect of graded doses of 
ionizing radiation on the human testes, Radiation Research 59:665-678, 
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1974.  (Attachment 2)

     B.   EXPERIMENT OF C.A. PAULSEN, WASHINGTON STATE PENITENTIARY 

          1.   Objective

     To determine the dose dependent relationship between external 
irradiation and cell kill and inhibition of mitosis.   (Attachment 3)

          2.   Methodology

          Subjects with normal ejaculates received 7.5 -400 rad to 
          both testes.  The details of irradiation are not specified. 

          Weekly seminal fluid was examined for the end-point response 
          of azoospermia.  Duration not specified.
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          Subjects and some controls received periodic unilateral 
          testicular biopsies.  Number not specified.

          irradiated subjects agreed to be vasectomized at completion 
          of the experiment.

          3.   Number of Subjects

     Sixty-four subjects, 145 controls.  

          4.   Dates
     
     Irradiations were performed between 1963 and 1970.

          5.   Rationale for the Use of Human Subjects

     One cannot directly relate animal data to the human male with 
security.  Among other things, the rate of spermatogenesis in man is 
different from that in various animal species.

          6.   Oversight

     Not specified in grant application.  Paulsen recalls informal 
conversations with human research committee at University of 
Washington.  

          7.   Consent

     The two consent forms in staff's possession are vague, except for 
the description of the consequences of vasectomy, which, where it is 
mentioned, is technical.  The subject's spouse is asked to agree to 
the vasectomy.  (Attachment 4)
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          8.   Finding

          The average pre-sterile period was 142 days.

          The maximum sterile period was 501 days.

          Spermatogenesis in man is more radiosensitive than in 
          rodents and recovery time is longer.  Man is more 
          radioresistant to complete sterility than rodents.

          Testicular biopsy by itself can reduce seminal fluid sperm 
          concentration.

          9.   Financial Support

     AEC contracts AT (45-1)-1781 and AT (45-1) 2225
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          10.  Advisory Committee Staff Notes

          Risk estimate: The staff was not able to determine the long 
          range potential for the development of testicular tumor or 
          for testicular hormone failure in these subjects.  Based on 
          extrapolations from Hiroshima and Nagasaki data it is 
          presumed that the risk of oncogenesis is low or 
          non-observable.  The Hiroshima and Nagasaki exposures were 
          not organ specific, however, and require imprecise 
          extrapolations to estimate risk.  There is less uncertainty 
          about the risk of cancer now than at the time the 
          experiments were conducted because of longer follow up time 
          (staff could find  no references to radiation oncogenesis to 
          the testicles).  The risk of acute orchitis attendant upon 
          repeated testicular biopsy may be greater than the radiation 
          hazard.
 
          The radiation doses to individual subjects is for the most 
          part documented and this information is available for those 
          subjects who may be interested.  A reasonable estimate of 
          potential effects grouped by dose of irradiation and 
          hormones injected also could be given.

          The names, radiation doses and other drugs administered to 
          many of the subject inmates is apparently retained by the 
          Oregon CDC.  A follow-up study of the Oregon subjects has 
          been proposed.   (Attachment 5)

          Standard radiotherapy of the pelvis, e.g., for prostate 
          cancer, often results in doses to the testicles in the 
          ranges encountered in these experiments.
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III. THE WASHINGTON AND OREGON EXPERIMENTS

     As noted previously, testicular irradiation experiments were 
conducted on 131 volunteer inmates of the state prisons in Walla 
Walla, Washington and Salem, Oregon.  Both sets of experiments began 
in 1963.  The Washington experiments ended in 1970 and the Oregon 
experiments ended in 1973.  Sixty of the 64 Washington subjects 
received a single exposure from an external X-ray source ranging from 
7.5 rads to 400 rads (there were four sham irradiations).  Each of the 
67 Oregon subjects received either single or multiple exposures 
totaling from 8 to 600 rads. A small number of Oregon subjects 
(probably two or three) also had tritiated thymidine injected into 
their testes to label germinal cells.  All of the subjects were 
healthy, non-Catholic male adults and none was more than 52 years old
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when accepted into the program.  All of the subjects in both 
experiments agreed to have vasectomies because of concern about 
chromosomal damage. Vasectomies were done in all cases in the Oregon 
experiments, but 11 Washington subjects did not have vasectomies.  The 
principal investigator for the Oregon experiments was Carl G. Heller, 
M.D., and his budget was approximately $1.12 million.  C.A. Paulsen, 
M.D. was the principal investigator in Washington and his funding was 
approximately $505,000.  The Atomic Energy Commission was the sole 
funding source for both sets of experiments.  While the two research 
projects appear to have been similar, and joint meetings were held 
with an AEC oversight team, they were conducted independently.

     The AEC's interest in the studies appears to have been related 
to, at least, occupational and space exposures to ionizing radiation.  
The research objectives of the two investigators, as expressed in 
their contract applications, were related to testicular function.  
Although there is no documentary evidence to support involvement by 
the National Aeronautics and Space Administration, there is evidence 
that NASA was interested in the experiments.

     Dr. Heller's grant application (Attachment 8) and his nine-year 
progress report (Attachment 9) specify an interest in the effects of 
ionizing radiation on spermatogenesis.  His research associate, Mavis 
Rowley, said in an interview in September that the AEC "was looking 
for a mechanism to measure the effect of ionizing radiation on the 
human body. . . ."  She said testicular irradiation was promising 
because the testes have "a cell cycle and physiology which allows you 
to make objective measurements of dosimetry and effect. . .without 
exposing the whole body to radiation" and because "if you could draw a 
parallel between the testes of humans and the testes of research 
animals, then you could draw a parallel to the rest of the body of the 
research animal to the human."  Rowley also noted that the AEC wanted 
Dr. Heller to begin with doses of 600 rads and work up from there, but 
that Dr. Heller refused.  It is not clear whether he was concerned 
about risk to the subjects' health or other research criteria.
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     Dr. Paulsen remarked in a September interview that the main 
research questions he was trying to answer were what would constitute 
"a reasonably safe dose" of ionizing radiation to the testes as well 
as what dose "would cause some change in sperm production and 
secondly, to determine the scenario of recovery."  His research 
objectives are described in more detail in his grant application 
(Attachment 3) and on an AEC fact sheet (Attachment 10).  When asked 
in the same interview how the project began, Dr. Paulsen said "When I 
recognized a tremendous void of information relative to human 
exposure, and space travel had started and there was the question of 
solar explosions and ionizing radiation exposure in space, the nuclear 
power plants were going in then, a few men throughout the world were 
exposed. . . .I then contacted the Atomic Energy Commission to 
determine...whether they would entertain receiving an application."  
Hints of NASA interest in the experiments have been around from the 
start.  An article in the Portland Oregonian in August, 1963 about the 
Washington experiments said  "Although one of the primary benefits of 
the research will be in space exploration, the findings are also 
expected to be of value to any type of atomic industry where an 
occupational hazard might exist."  In a deposition taken shortly 
before his death, Dr. Heller remarked "What we would like to supply 
the medical community with is what happens when you give continual 
very small doses such as might be given to an astronaut." 
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(Attachment 11, p. 91)  During her interview, Ms. Rowley said, "NASA 
also was very interested in this. . . .There was a section of activity 
which was devoted to what effect would the sun flares and so forth, 
which give out significant radiation, have on the astronauts.  And so 
there were meetings and efforts that went on which actually included 
some of the astronauts attending them.. . . ."  Rowley explained that 
the astronauts were concerned about losing muscle function because 
of a reduction in testosterone production, which could compromise their 
mission, but she said they seemed altogether unconcerned "about their 
own health."  Dr. Paulsen does not remember astronauts or other NASA 
representatives attending joint meetings, but there might have been 
meetings involving only the Oregon team with the AEC oversight team.  
A report on Dr. Paulsen's prison experiments titled "Effects of X-Ray 
Irradiation on Human Spermatogenesis," was published in 1972  in a 
NASA-sponsored symposium titled Proceedings of the National Symposium 
on Natural and Manmade Radiation (NAS 2440, pp. 229-232).  
(Attachment 12)  As a final note on this matter, Harold Bibeau, an 
Oregon subject who has become an advocate for the prisoner-subjects, 
has claimed that when he signed up for the program Dr. Heller 
told him NASA was interested in the results.

     Some questions about how the experiments began remain unresolved.  
Dr. Paulsen stated he became interested in doing work on the effects 
of radiation on testicular function after a 1962 accident at Hanford 
during which three men were irradiated.  He said he was called in as a 
consultant because of a chapter he had written on the testes in an 
endocrinology text.  Dr. Paulsen claimed he then contacted the AEC to 
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see if the agency would consider funding a study on how radiation 
affects testicular function.  Ms. Rowley's recollection, however, is 
that she was told the AEC had contacted both Dr. Heller and Dr. 
Paulsen to ask them if they were interested in conducting studies on 
how ionizing radiation affects the testes.  During his 1976 
deposition, Dr. Heller said that the AEC held a conference in 1963 for 
researchers using radiation on animals in reproduction studies.  At 
that meeting, Dr. Heller said, he asked:  "If they wanted to know 
about man, why not work on man?"  As a result, he continued, the AEC 
"got together a formal meeting to see what we might do, what questions 
we might answer with our setup in Salem."  In any event, both Dr. 
Heller and Dr. Paulsen applied for funding and both received 
contracts.  Dr. Heller's contract was through the Pacific Northwest 
Research Foundation in Seattle and Dr. Paulsen's through the 
University of Washington.  

     Dr. Heller's radiation research program at the Oregon State 
Prison followed on the heels of a hormonal research program at the 
same institution that began in 1957 and on which Dr. Paulsen was an 
assistant to Dr. Heller.  The Board of Control, which oversaw the 
Oregon prison system in 1957, approved the research with the 
understanding that all subjects would be volunteers.  In Dr. Heller's 
1963 application to the AEC, he stated that he consulted widely to 
make sure there were neither legal nor ethical barriers to his 
proposed research.  (Attachment 8, p. 17)  He also specified that 
consent forms would be used and signed by the subjects.  Various 
concerns were raised by prison officials, but answers acceptable to 
these officials were provided.  
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     The precise method of subject selection is somewhat vague, but 
financial incentives were involved.  According to a consent form 
signed by Harold Bibeau on Sept. 29, 1965, he was to be paid $5 a 
month, $10 for each biopsy and after vasectomy, $100.  In his 1963 
grant proposal to the AEC, Dr. Heller requested $200 "per individual 
subject to pay for exposure to radiation."  Wages in Oregon's prison 
industries at the time were 25 cents a day.  One of the forms in 
staff's possession warns that vasectomy causes sterility, and may be 
irreversible.  Cancer is not mentioned, except on the back of one of 
the forms. The back of the form is not signed by subjects, thus there 
is no way of knowing if the subjects saw it.  A document titled Policy 
and Procedures of the Pacific Northwest Research Foundation With 
Regard to Investigations Involving Human Subjects, says in a section 
titled "Ethical Policy": "Since 1958 the investigators of this 
Foundation have conducted all research under the ethical provisions of 
the Nuremburg (sic.) Code, modified to permit consent by parents or 
legal guardians." (Attachment 13)  This document also provides for 
independent review of research.  The review committee for Dr. Heller's 
project includes Dr. Heller as a member.   (Attachment 14)

     Dr. Paulsen's review process and consent procedures are less well 
documented, but he says his research application, including provisions 
for subject selection and consent, were approved by what he described 
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as a "Human Experimentation Committee" at the University of 
Washington.  He said the process was "very informal," adding that it 
was done over the phone with no written evidence.  Paulsen added that 
"somewhat later" his work was also reviewed by a "Radiation Safety 
Committee."  His recollections of both processes are vague.   (We are 
seeking additional information from the University of Washington.)  
The three consent forms we have from the Paulsen project are blank and 
lacking in detail, except in the case of  vasectomy, where the 
language is reasonably detailed, but technical.  With respect to 
radiation-induced injury, the forms say only "I acknowledge that said 
experimentation may result in permanent sterility and/or other 
injuries," or "I do hereby acknowledge the possibility of hazardous 
consequences. . . ."   (See Attachment 4)  There is no mention of 
cancer and Dr. Paulsen has acknowledged that at least in the early 
years, subjects were not told that cancer was a possible result of 
testicular irradiation at the levels at which they were being exposed.  
Payments similar to those in Oregon were made to the Washington 
subjects.  

     In January, 1973, the Oregon irradiations were terminated when 
Amos Reid, Administrator of the Corrections Division, ordered all 
medical experimentation programs shut down because he concluded that 
prisoners could not consent freely to participate as subjects.  

     In July, 1969, Dr. Paulsen was barred by the University of 
Washington from applying to the AEC for additional funding to use 
neutron irradiation instead of X-ray irradiation because the risks 
were said to outweigh the benefits.  (Attachment 15)  Some concern was 
also expressed about risks incurred in the X-ray experiments that Dr. 
Paulsen had been conducting since 1963.  Dr. Paulsen's original grant 
proposal included funding for neutron irradiation.  A neutron machine 
was purchased and sent to Hanford for calibration and the development 
of shielding.  However, this work took years to complete and this part 
of the research was never carried out.  In 1970, a review committee of 
the Washington prison system stopped the X-ray irradiation .

     In 1976, a number of Oregon subjects filed lawsuits alleging a 
lack of informed consent.  These suits were settled in 1979.  Nine 
subjects shared $2,215 in damages (Attachment 16, p. 7).  There
have not been any law suits involving Washington subjects.
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     For the last twenty years, all efforts to put in place a medical 
follow-up program for the Oregon subjects have been unsuccessful.  Dr. 
Heller and Ms. Rowley explicitly favored regular medical follow-up.  
During the period between 1976 and 1979, the law suits might have been 
the reason for the state's reluctance to initiate a follow-up program, 
but it is not clear why during other periods such efforts have also 
failed.  Two possible reasons suggested by state health officials are 
the cost and the difficulty of finding released convicts.  Other 
possible reasons are that a follow-up program would not provide a 
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significant health benefit to former subjects and that it would not 
provide significant new scientific knowledge.  According to Tom 
Toombs, Administrator of the Corrections Division of the State of 
Oregon, the Corrections Division wrote to the AEC's successor agency 
in early 1976 recommending medical follow-up for the subjects. 
(Attachment 16, p. 11)  Mr. Toombs said there was no record of a 
response to this request.  He said a similar request was made to 
Pacific Northwest Laboratories and again there was no record of a 
response.  In 1990, James Ruttenber, a CDC epidemiologist designed a 
follow-up program for Oregon, but it has not been implemented.  
(Attachment 5)   Dr. Ruttenber said he was told by Oregon officials 
that the state had insufficient funds to carry out his plan.  

     Dr. Paulsen takes the position that the subjects of the 
Washington experiments want their privacy protected.  As a result he 
has never released their names so that a follow-up program could be 
put in place.  A review of Paulsen's research initiated by Gov. Dan 
Evans in 1976 (a copy of this report is on its way to the Committee) 
recommended that follow-up be undertaken by the AEC, but no follow-up 
occurred. 

IV.  ETHICAL ANALYSIS

     The conceptual framework for ethical analysis of the case studies 
is based on a memorandum in Briefing Book vol. 7, Tab G, "Approach to 
Ethical Analysis of Historical Cases in Light of Current Ethical 
Standards."

     A.   Harm-Benefit

     While there was a general awareness that radiation could cause 
malignancy at the time the prisoner experiments were undertaken, the 
likelihood of harm due to radiation exposure to the testes, including 
long-term cancer or hormonal failure, was unknown.  There was an 
understanding of the remote possibility of chromosomal damage, hence 
the requirement that the subjects agree to a subsequent vasectomy.  
The resultant loss of fertility may have been a harm to some of these 
men.  Others expressed a desire to have a vasectomy.  A description of 
acute effects of irradiation was not provided in these studies.  
However, at high dose temporar

     No medical benefits to the subjects were anticipated as a result 
of study participation.  

     B.   Subject Selection

     The method of subject selection is not entirely clear, although 
there seems to have been some reliance on the prison grapevine and 
financial incentives were offered.  According to Harold Bibeau's 
consent form, for example, he was to be paid $5 a month, $10 for each 
biopsy, and $100 following a vasectomy, for a total financial payment 
of at least $115, depending on the number of  biopsies performed.  
Wages in prison industry at that time were 25 cents a day, for a 
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maximum of $5.25 per month for a 5-day work week.
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     Under current regulations selection of prisoners as subjects for 
this research project would not be permitted, and even if such 
research on prisoner-subjects was authorized, this level of financial 
compensation might not be allowed. (For details, see Current 
Regulations below.)

     C.   Information Disclosure

      Five consent forms are in the possession of the Advisory 
Committee, two used by Dr. Paulsen and three used by Dr. Heller.

     There is no explanation of the nature or potential harms of the 
experiment on the forms used by Dr. Paulsen, one of which asserts that 
the "nature and consequences" of the experiment have been described to 
the subject.  We have no reliable record of what may have been said to 
potential prisoner-subjects by way of an oral disclosure.  The form 
also acknowledges the uncertainty of medical experiments and expresses 
the subject's assumption of risk.

     An Oregon consent form signed by Harold Bibeau in 1965 includes 
information on vasectomy.  (Attachment 1)  It is described in layman's 
language as "tying off of the cords."  There are no statements about 
possible harms from the radiation itself, other than "skin burn."  
Only Dr. Heller's consent form, dated June 18, 1970, mentions that 
there are hazards associated with the biopsy, including pain and 
internal bleeding.  There is no mention in the form of the danger of 
infection.  On the reverse side of the form there is an itemized list 
of potential harms of irradiation, drug administration, and testicular 
biopsy.  This list does include the risk of infection, but it is dated 
April 22, 1971.  (Attachment 1)  It is not possible to tell if or when 
subjects had an opportunity to read the reverse of this form. Today 
what is known about the nature and likelihood of possible harms must 
be explicitly stated in the consent form.

     Curiously, a later Heller form entitled "Agreement for Radiation 
Program," dated July 1972, does not mention potential harms at all.  
(Attachment 1)

     None of these forms meet the level of disclosure that would be 
considered adequate today.

     D.   Consent

     Inadequate disclosure invalidates any apparent consent by a 
research subject and inappropriate incentives constitute an undue 
inducement thereby compromising the voluntariness with which consent 
is granted.  This is even more emphatically the case when there is no 
intended benefit for the subject and some risk of significant harm.
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     E.   Prior Review

     It appears that Dr. Paulsen's 1963 research application, 
including provisions for subject selection and consent, was approved 
by the human experimentation committee at the University of 
Washington, but the process was highly informal.  It consisted of a 
telephone conversation.  Paulsen does not remember meeting with the 
committee in subsequent years, nor does he remember submitting written 
applications for renewal.  (Staff is seeking additional information 
from the University of Washington.)

     Dr. Heller's 1970 study was approved by the Review Committee for 
Investigations Involving Human Subjects of the Pacific Northwest 
Research Foundation.

     F.           Current Regulations
     
     In order to receive IRB approval today, prison experiments must 
meet several conditions, including: (1) any advantages of 
participation are not of such a magnitude that they would affect one's 
ability to weigh the risks of the research; (2) the risks are 
commensurate with those that would be acceptable to non-prisoner 
volunteers; (3) procedures for subject selection within the prison are 
fair;  (4) the information is presented in a manner that is 
understandable to the subject population;  (5) there is adequate 
assurance that the parole board will not take subject participation 
into account;  and (6) there will be appropriate follow-up care  (45 
CFR 46, Subsection 46.305(2)-Attachment 18).  These prisoner 
experiments did not appear to meet all of these conditions.

     In order to receive approval by the Secretary of Health and Human 
Services today, prison experiments must be one of these four types of 
research:  (1)  studies of the possible causes and effects of 
incarceration and criminal behavior;  (2) studies of prisons as 
institutional structures or of prisoners as incarcerated persons;  (3) 
studies of "conditions particularly affecting prisoners as a class";  
or (4) studies of practices with a "reasonable probability of 
improving the health or well-being of the subject."  (45 CFR 46, 
Subsection 46.306(A)-(D), Attachment 18)  These prisoner experiments 
did not appear to meet any of these conditions.

VI.  CONCLUSION

     A prison experiment could only be approved today if it met the 
conditions stated above.
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Contact:  Jacque Coe, APR Jacque.Coe@doc1.wa.gov  
Date 

Department of Corrections Partners With State Institutional Review Board  
To Preserve  Review Historical Records of Medical Research 

 
TUMWATER – The Washington State Department of Corrections (DOC) has requestwill work ed to partner with the 
Washington State Institutional Review Board (WSIRB) to review historic medical records from the Washington State 
Penitentiary (WSP) in Walla Walla. The records contain information and documents about past research experiments 
conducted at the WSP and the Washington Corrections Center (WCC)—both then part of the Department of Institutions-
-between 1962 and 1970.  The two state agencies have begun conversations over the records and plan to work closely 
together to determine any next steps. The records will be eventually be transferred to the state archives.  
 
The WSIRB is the state’s human subjects review board and provides the requisite regulatory review, approval and 
oversight of any research that may involve clients, beneficiaries, patients, wards and state agency employees or state 
agency personal records, including the DOC. The WSIRB is in place to ensure the protection of the rights and welfare of 
human subjects of research.   
 
DOC has asked the WSIRB to examine the records, review DOC’s actions in handling and preserving the records, and to 
determine if the multiple agencies conducting the research appropriately handled the research experiments in 
accordance with the research rules and protocols at the time. WSIRB was asked to review to determine the authority to 
conduct such experiments, and any duty for further actions by the DOC or the State. The department began a search for 
any other records that may still exist, including the state archives located within the Secretary of State’s office. 
 
“Medical experiments are not occurring in our facilities today, and there have been protections in place for many years 
to prevent such practices protect individuals that participate in such research,” said Secretary Cheryl Strange. “It’s 
important to preserve these documents, and I’m grateful for the help of the Secretary of State’s office, which houses the 
state’s archives, and the WSIRB to ensure we are preserving these historical records appropriately. These records serve 
as an important reminder as to why medical research must have strict standards, protocols and oversight.”    
 
The documents were discovered in 2020. Once they were determined to contain historical medical information, the 
records were cataloged, digitized, documented, and stored. The records contain information relating to four 
experiments conducted between 1962 and 1970 on incarcerated individuals. Most participants resided at WSP; some 
resided at WCC. The experiments included: 
Ditran, (1962-62) an anti-cholinergic drug developed as part of the U.S. military’s efforts. The records identify 17 
participants from WSP. 
Ethnine, (1962) a cough suppressant developed by Purdue Frederick Co. The records identify 17 participants, all from 
WSP. 
Influenza anti-virals (1965-66) developed by DuPont de Neumours. Records identify approximately 840 individuals 
mostly from WSP and a small number from WCC. 
Radiation research (1968-70) by Dr. C. Alvin Paulsen of the University of Washington to determine the effect of radiation 
on men’s fertility. Records identify 117 participants at WSP. Private companies Syntex, Roche and Battelle were 
sponsors, and experiments were funded by the U.S. Atomic Energy Commission. A significant amount of publicity, 
governmental review, and litigation has occurred, including a lawsuit by the individuals subjected to the experiments. 
The WSP participants settled their class action lawsuit for $2.4 million in 2000.  
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these experiments, including by the individuals who were subjected to the experiments at WSP. The WSP 
participants settled their class action lawsuit for $2.4 million in the late 1990s.  

 
Once the records were found, the department conducted a thorough review of the records, cataloged and inventoried 
them, and began a search for any other records that may still exist.  This review included the state archives located 
within the Secretary of State office and contacting a medical ethicist. The department also worked to locate any living 
individuals who may have been subject to the experiments Of the 950 individuals, two have been located; one 80-year-
old male remains in custody with DOC and despite his age is doing well while another individual in his 90s has been 
released.  The records will be eventually be transferred to the state archives. The search was not exhaustive since we do 
not have access to SSN’s etc.  
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***THIS WORKBOOK MAY BE CONFIDENTIAL AND/OR SUBJECT TO ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE***
Background
The information included in this workbook was compiled by Risk Management to assist Health Services and DOC 
leadership with understanding the scope of bio-chemical and pharmaceutical experiments performed on 
individuals incarcerated in the state's correctional institutions from the 1950s-1970s. At the time, the correctional 
facilities were housed under the Department of Institutions. The information is based on original source material  
discovered by Health Services staff at WSP in late 2019/early 2020. The summary provided here reflects a 
preliminary and incomplete review of the material. The information contained here is likely to have inaccuracies, 
partly due to the high likelihood of missing documents and also due to the cursory review conducted.

Description of materials
The materials include approx 500 pages of documents. WSP hospital administrative records including annual and 
monthly statistical reports comprise the largest segment of documents (approx 33%) followed by the Ditran 
experiments (28%), which contain detailed notes on acute patient responses to Ditran, an anticholinergic that was 
tested as part of a broad range of chemical warfare testing initiated by the U.S. military. The DuPont de Nemours 
influenza study documents comprise 23%. The University of Washington radiation experiments reflect 14% of the 
documents and appear to include payroll records reflecting payments to participants of related studies including: 
Syntex drug study; Win Group Study, which appears to include studies of "win", testosterone and clomid; and a 
Battelle-Hanford Study. There is one document requesting the participation of WSP in a THA experiment, a 
possible antidote to Ditran, and a few documents related to an ethnine study sponsored by Purdue Frederick Co. 
to suppress unproductive coughs. Among the misc WSP records, there are documents related to consultations and 
autopsies, but they do not appear to be related to individuals who participated in the studies.

Description of participants
The majority of study participants were incarcerated at WSP in Walla Walla. The influenza study also included 
individuals at WCC. The vast majority were men. There are only two women clearly documented as participants. At 
that time, WSP included a female unit. Fortunately, OMNI contains some information about the individuals. Not all 
DOC numbers listed match with the names listed, but for the majority of study subjects, OMNI provides all or 
some of the following information: 
- First and last name; DOB; Current age; Gender; incarceration end date; sentence information; and personal 
characteristics such as middle name, FBI number; and physical characteristics (height, weight, hair color, etc.).

It is important to highlight that there are two individuals known to still be in custody: one individual who was 
subject to the Ditran study is 94 y.o. and a resident at the Special Commitment Center and another is 83 y.o. and a 
subject of the influenza study.

There is documentation suggesting that individuals in the influenza and radiation studies were paid for their 
participation. The influenza participants appear to have been credited $2.50 and 

Literature review
There is some literature on some of the experiments such as the radiation and chemical warfare testing, but again 
this review was very limited. A brief search of the National Archives reveals numerous documents as do generic 
online searches.
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Product 
name

Product type/ 
class

Purpose Method Sponsors Location
Date 
Range

Number of 
participants

Acute effects
Long-term 
effects

Ditran

anti- 
cholinergic 
related to the 
chemical 
warfare agent 3-
Quinuclidinyl 
benzilate (QNB)

Chemical 
warfare

Intramuscular 
injection of 
different doses

U.S. Army / DoD
Lakeside Laboraties 
(manufacturer)

WSP 1962-63
17 
documented
(2 female)

Px observation 
notes include (not 
limited to):
Sleepiness/ 
drowsiness
Disorientation
Muscle weakness
Slurred speech
Hallucinations

?

Syntex
Win
Testosterone
Clomid

Radioactive 
material ?

Effects of 
radiation and 
perhaps other 
products on 
male fertility / 
sterilization 

Irradiation of 
testicles via x-rays 
(at least one 
study)

UW administered 
studies for multiple 
sponsors including 
Syntex, Roche and 
Battelle and the U.S. 
Atomic Energy 
Commission as a 
sponsor.

WSP 1968-70

At least 64 
according to a 
news article 
(HCN, 1994)

?

Infertility ?
Documents show 
that at least some 
participants 
received 
vasectomies.

EXP 105
EXP 126

Anti-virals
Prevention of 
influenza

Injection DuPont de Nemours
WSP
WCC

1965-66
Approx. 850 
documented

? ?

Ethnine
Opioid anti-
tussive

Suppression of 
unproductive 
coughs

Injection? 
Document 
indicates each 
dose was 40cc

Purdue Frederick Co. WSP
April-June 
1962

At least 17 ? ?

THA ?
Antidote to 
Ditran

No docs related to 
actual 
experiments

Lakeside Laboratories 
(Milwaukee, WI)

? ? ? ? ?

***CONFIDENTIAL - NOT FOR DISTRIBUTION***
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Institution Name Location Original State Agency Name
Year 
Established

Notes

WA State Penitentiary Walla Walla Dept. of Institutions 1886

Eastern State Hospital Medical Lake ??? 1891
It appears that this hospital began as a 
custodial institution; unclear if it was part 
of the Dept. of Institutions (DOI)

WA State Reformatory Monroe Dept. of Institutions 1910

Northern State Hospital Sedro-Woolley ??? 1910 Unclear if this hospital was part of DOI

Cedar Creek Littlerock Dept. of Institutions 1954

Larch Yacolt Dept. of Institutions 1956

Washington Correc. Ctr Shelton Dept. of Institutions 1964

Olympic Forks Dept. of Institutions 1968

* This list attempts to identify all the state institutions that were part of the state Dept. of Institutions during the period of experiments (1950s-
1970s). It is likely that someone in te Archives could clarify this. In the 1970s, Gov. Daniel Evans consolidated the Dept. of 
Institutions, Dept. of Public Assista abilitation and others into the WA State Dept. of Social and Health Services. In 1981, the 
state legislature transferred administration of adult correctional institutions from DSHS to the newly created Dept. of Corrections.
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type of documents # %
radiation 73 14.5%
ditran 140 27.8%
influenza 115 22.8%
THA 3 0.6%
ethnine 8 1.6%
misc. WSP 165 32.7%
total 504 100.0%
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Ditran G. Charles Sutch MD yes Not in OMNI
Ethnine C.E. Heffron MD no In OMNI
Radiation
THA
Influenza
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The information contained within this presentation may be 
confidential and/or subject to Attorney/Client Privilege.

Please do not forward. If you are not the intended recipient, 
please discard and contact the DOC Risk Manager:

Inger.Brinck@doc1.wa.gov
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Historical biochemical experiments – overview

Washington State Penitentiary

• 504 documents related to biochemical 
and pharmaceutical experiments and 
WSP hospital operations between 
1958‐1970.

• Over 900 incarcerated individuals 
documented as test subjects.

• Four experiments documented:
1. Ditran – chemical warfare agent 
2. Ethnine – cough suppressant 
3. Influenza anti‐virals
4. Radiation studies administered 

by Univ. of Washington on behalf 
of several sponsors including:
1. Syntex
2. Roche
3. Battelle
4. U.S. Atomic Energy 

Commission

Edgewood Arsenal, Maryland

• Largest chemical warfare experiments
• 1948‐1975; 6,720 soldiers tested over 

250 chemicals
• 2009 lawsuit by veteran’s rights 

organizations and Edgewood veterans 
or their families 

Vietnam Veterans of America, et al. v. Central 
Intelligence Agency, et al. Case No. CV‐09‐0037‐
CW, U.S.D.C. (N.D. Cal. 2009)

• 2012 – District court found that the 
U.S. Army – now and in the future –
provide subjects with information that 
may affect their well‐being

• 2015 Appeals court found that U.S. 
Army had duty to provide ongoing 
medical care to veteran subjects

Holmsburg Prison, Pennsylvania

• Site of biochemical, pharmaceutical 
and dermatological experiments from 
approx late 1950s‐1970s.

• Extensive dermatological experiments 
led by University of Pennsylvania 
professor, Dr. Albert Kligman.

• Individual subjects exposed to 
numerous chemicals including dioxin 
and radioactive material.

• 300 former incarcerated individuals 
filed suit; one individual received 
$40,000 settlement from City of 
Philadelphia in 1984
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Filed under: Medical, Medical Experiments/Exploitation, Male Reproductive, Attorney Fee Awards, Damages, Settlements. 
Location: Washington. 
Share:
Share on Twitter Share on Facebook Share on G+ Share with email
By Hans Sherrer

On March 14, 2000, a classaction lawsuit by Washington State prisoners who participated in radiation experiments from 1963 to 
1971 was settled for $2.4 million.

Sixty-four prisoners at the Washington State Penitentiary at Walla Walla were involved in radiation experiments conducted on their 
testicles. The men were recruited by Dr. C. Alvin Paulsen, who was associated with the University of Washington, and the 
experiments were funded by the Atomic Energy Commission. Now known as the Department of Energy, AEC officials wanted to 
know the effects of radiation on the development of sperm, and multiple biopsies were performed on the participating prisoners' 
testicular tissue.

Robert Rhay, then Superintendent of the Washington State Penitentiary, and Dr. William Conte, then Director of the Washington 
Department of Institutions, both encouraged prisoners to participate in Dr. Paulsen's program. The prisoners received nominal 
payment at the time and they were required to undergo a vasectomy at the conclusion of the experiments.

In 1993 Secretary of Energy Hazel O'Leary encouraged the release of previously secret documents related to radiation experiments 
on human beings during the Cold War that were financed by the federal government. Among the information released were details of 
radiation experiments conducted on prisoners in Oregon and Washington. Although the prisoners involved were told their radiation 
exposure would be similar to a regular chest x-ray, some of them were actually exposed to radiation thousands of times greater than a 
typical chest x-ray.

After learning the details of the radiation experiments performed on them, several of the former prisoners filed a lawsuit in federal 
court in December 1996: Robert E. White, et al., v. Dr. C. Alvin Paulsen, et al., No. CS-97-0239 RHW (E.D. Wash.); and Don Byers, 
et al. v. Dr. C. Alvin Paulsen (E.D. Wash.). The lawsuit was filed in the U.S. District Court in Spokane, Washington, and it alleged 
the former prisoner's federal constitutional rights and Washington common law rights had been violated by the defendants. Among 
other claims, the plaintiff's alleged they hadn't given fully informed consent to take part in the experiments. The defendants Dr. 
Paulsen, the University of Washington, the State of Washington, Mr. Rhay and Mr. Conte were alleged to have violated 42 U.S.C. 
§1983. The federal government was named as a defendant under the Federal Tort Claims Act, 28 U.S.C. §1346 et seq.

Of the 64 prisoners experimented on by Dr. Paulsen, 40 have died. Of the 24 survivors, 16 have come forward to prosecute their legal 
claims, although one is so sick he couldn't be deposed.

On January 20, 1999, the state defendants in the suit were denied summary judgment, but the federal government's motion to dismiss 
the claims against it for lack of subject matter jurisdiction was granted. See: White v. Paulsen, 997 F. Supp 1380, (EDWA 1998), 
[PLN March 99]. In response to the defendants' appeal of portions of the District Court's ruling, the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals 
directed the parties in the suit to participate in a settlement conference. The parties agreed to engage in private mediation and to stay 
the appeal while it was conducted.

On December 17, 1999, the District Court granted preliminary approval of a proposed settlement of the case that would pay the 
plaintiffs $2.4 million as a full settlement of all claims by the plaintiffs arising from the Paulsen Experiments. A provision of the 
settlement agreement was the defendants' denial of any claim or allegation made by the plaintiffs

Lawyers for the plaintiffs estimated the settlement amount was what they could reasonably expect to be awarded if the case went to 
trial. The federal government was the chief wrongdoer and faced the most financial liability, but the District Court had dismissed it as 
a defendant on technical grounds so the ability of the plaintiffs to recover damages for their injuries was significantly reduced.

If the $2.4 million is divided among the 16 currently involved in the suit, they will receive $150,000 each, minus attorney fees, costs 
and incentive awards. If all 24 living survivors make a claim, they will receive $100,000 each, minus deductions. Which are expected 
to consume half the award each plaintiff actually gets.

Considering that some of the former prisoners have suffered various maladies for more than 30 years, including swollen testicles, 
they are receiving minimal compensation. However, judgments around the country have shown that juries have a generally 
unsympathetic view of convicted criminals suing for compensation, even when they were the victims of heinous medical and 
scientific experiments. See; White v. Paulsen, USDC EDWA Case No. CS-97-0239 RHW

For a detailed history of this and other forms of medical experimentation on american prisoners, read Acres of Skin, sold by PLN on 
page 34. 
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• Prison-Industrial Complex Conferences Are Spreading the Word, Aug. 15, 1999

More from these topics:

• $54,000 Award of Attorney Fees to Enforce Settlement Agreement on Behalf of Deaf Prisoners, July 1, 2021. Deaf Prisoners, 
Settlements. 

• $200,000 Settlement for Kentucky Woman in Jail Childbirth Suit, July 1, 2021. Failure to Treat, Settlements. 
• Class Action Lawsuit Over COVID at Chesapeake, MD Jail Reaches Settlement, June 1, 2021. Settlements, Class Actions. 
• $1.4 Million for Nevada Man Wrongly Imprisoned Over 20 Years, May 15, 2021. Settlements, Wrongful Conviction. 
• $27 Million Settlement for George Floyd’s Family, May 15, 2021. Settlements. 
• Virginia Settles Two Lawsuits Over Misuse of Solitary Confinement, April 1, 2021. Settlements, Control Units/SHU/Solitary 

Confinement. 
• $105,000 Settlement in Wisconsin Prisoner’s Excessive Force Claim, April 1, 2021. Guard Brutality/Beatings, Settlements. 
• Eighth Circuit Dismisses Hormone Therapy Suit as Moot When Arkansas Prison Officials, March 22, 2021. Medical, Hygiene 

Supplies, Transgender. 
• $300,000 Award for Illinois Prisoner in Sexual Assault Claim, March 1, 2021. Staff-Prisoner Assault, Settlements. 
• Lawsuit Against Pennsylvania County Over Prisoner’s Death in Restraint Chair Settled for $3 Million, March 1, 2021. 

Restraints, Settlements, Police--Excessive Force. 
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DOC PRU CONVERSION 8

From: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC)
Sent: Friday, September 17, 2021 1:27 PM
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC); Wallin, Linda K. (DOC)
Subject: $20M request to Leg
Attachments: IMG_0285.jpg

 
 
Inger P. Brinck 
Risk Management Director 
WA Dept. of Corrections 
Mobile: 360‐464‐0577 
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From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC)
To: Johnson, Katina L. "Tina" (DOC)
Subject: Meeting re: Historical Records
Date: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 10:34:00 AM

Tina,

Can you set up a meeting between myself, Tim Lang (AG’s office), Inger Brinck, and Julie
Martin?

It’s my understanding that Tim is on vacation, but I can’t see that on my calendar. You might
have to coordinate with his assistant.

Regards,

Daryl Huntsinger

Contracts Administrator

Contracts and Legal Affairs

Department of Corrections

dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov

564-999-3950
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DOC PRU CONVERSION 8

From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC)
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 9:07 AM
To: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC); Martin, Julie A. (DOC)
Subject: RE: Cheryl's thoughts Draft plan for Gov

Thank you Inger. 
 
Regards,  
 
Daryl Huntsinger 
Contracts Administrator 
Contracts and Legal Affairs 
Department of Corrections 
dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov 
564‐999‐3950 
 

From: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 9:06 AM 
To: Martin, Julie A. (DOC) <jamartin3@DOC1.WA.GOV>; Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: RE: Cheryl's thoughts Draft plan for Gov 
 

Perfect. Daryl, I’ll look at your calendar and set up time. 
 
Inger P. Brinck 
Risk Management Director 
WA State Dept. of Corrections 
Mobile: 360‐464‐0577 
 
From: Martin, Julie A. (DOC) <jamartin3@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 9:05 AM 
To: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov>; Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: RE: Cheryl's thoughts Draft plan for Gov 
 
I think we need to be open to that so we have a scalable contract option please.  
 
Julie A Martin | Chief of Staff (she/her/hers) 
Washington State Department of Corrections 
MPA, CDE 
Cell phone 360‐280‐0679 

 
From: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 9:04 AM 
To: Martin, Julie A. (DOC) <jamartin3@DOC1.WA.GOV>; Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: RE: Cheryl's thoughts Draft plan for Gov 
 

Absolutely.  
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Julie, to clarify – are we limiting our request for the contractor to search DOC only or are we planning ahead for 
a statewide discovery process? That difference could impact the expected costs significantly. Perhaps there 
could be an initial contract limited to DOC and if the Gov decides to pursue further research, then it could be 
amended ? 
 
Inger P. Brinck 
Risk Management Director 
WA State Dept. of Corrections 
Mobile: 360‐464‐0577 
 
From: Martin, Julie A. (DOC) <jamartin3@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 9:00 AM 
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV>; Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov> 
Subject: FW: Cheryl's thoughts Draft plan for Gov 
 
Inger, I will be working on the document today, do you have time to speak with Daryl on what we are looking 
for regarding a contractor? 
 
Julie A Martin | Chief of Staff (she/her/hers) 
Washington State Department of Corrections 
MPA, CDE 
Cell phone 360‐280‐0679 

 
From: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 8:57 AM 
To: Strange, Cheryl (DOC) <cheryl.strange@doc1.wa.gov>; Martin, Julie A. (DOC) <jamartin3@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: RE: Cheryl's thoughts Draft plan for Gov 
 

I’ll be on the lookout for your edits, Julie! 
 
Inger P. Brinck 
Risk Management Director 
WA State Dept. of Corrections 
Mobile: 360‐464‐0577 
 
From: Strange, Cheryl (DOC) <cheryl.strange@doc1.wa.gov>  
Sent: Tuesday, July 20, 2021 8:19 PM 
To: Martin, Julie A. (DOC) <jamartin3@DOC1.WA.GOV>; Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov> 
Subject: RE: Cheryl's thoughts Draft plan for Gov 
 
Thanks Julie‐ I may have missed an item or two that Exec team wanted‐ I did that list from memory and don’t have my 
notes in front of me. I do have a folder in my office (I’m traveling the next two days to facility tours)  
 
 
Cheryl Strange 
Secretary  
Washington State Department of Corrections 
Pronouns she/her/hers 
Phone: 360‐725‐8810 
Email: Cheryl.strange@doc.wa.gov 
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From: Martin, Julie A. (DOC) <jamartin3@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Tuesday, July 20, 2021 8:11 PM 
To: Strange, Cheryl (DOC) <cheryl.strange@doc1.wa.gov>; Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov> 
Subject: Re: Cheryl's thoughts Draft plan for Gov 
 
Thank you Cheryl, I will be incorporate your points and add. Inger I will send to you tomorrow since I will be traveling the 
next two days. 
 
Get Outlook for iOS 

From: Strange, Cheryl (DOC) <cheryl.strange@doc1.wa.gov> 
Sent: Tuesday, July 20, 2021 8:07:04 PM 
To: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov>; Martin, Julie A. (DOC) <jamartin3@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: Cheryl's thoughts Draft plan for Gov  
 
HI Inger and Julie, 
 
I think we need to revise this significantly‐ I tried to do some tracked changes but it actually needs to be reframed….see 
below  
 
I did speak with Kelly and she wants us to write it as if it’s limited to DOC and the plan we would have. From there, in the 
document, the second part of the action plan would be asking the team (Gov/Exec) if it should extend beyond DOC (and 
that’s where all this other stuff you have written would come in). Then, the question at the end would be would the 
GOV like to proceed with expanding it to all state institutions, and why‐ (because we were in the Dept of Institutions it 
would stand to reason that incarcerated individuals would not be the only ones likely to have been experimented on, 
that the medical ethics expert believes it should be handled at the highest government level, not just DOC.  
 
The action plan for DOC would be the same as it would be if it were either scenarios (just DOC or all state institutions) 
 
That action plan would be (based on what Jamila/team stated) 
 

1. Contract with an expert to ensure full transparency, accuracy and thoroughness. The contractor would; 
a. Set standard methodology for doing an “exhaustive search” at all DOC facilities to determine if any 

other records regarding medical experimentation exist 
b. Defining and sequencing actions related to appropriately searching for status of individuals (death, 

still alive, etc) 
c. Trying to find directly impacted individuals, family, nearest living relatives, etc. 
d. Communication plan 
e. Defining appropriate restitution if any.‐ 

2. Costs: we need to try and connect with one of the experts Homer sent us and get a ballpark into effort, 
resources, costs 

 
 
She would like us then to brief the GOV the week of the 26th, before he goes on vacation. This gives us this week to get it 
where we need it to be. 
 
We should work to identify an expert and try to get clear on costs and anything else we would want to put in the plan‐  
 
 
Happy to discuss. I  

   000138



1

DOC PRU CONVERSION 8

From: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC)
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 12:31 PM
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC)
Subject: RE: Meeting re: Historical Records

He is still there I had his email wrong. I talked to his assistant and she said Thursday at 9:30 would work best for him 
otherwise his calendar is full for Tuesday and Wednesday 
 
_____________________________________________ 
From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 11:42 AM 
To: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC) <kljohnson2@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: RE: Meeting re: Historical Records 
 
 
Meant to add that I’d like a half hour.  
 
Thanks Tina.  
 
Daryl Huntsinger 
Contracts Administrator 
Contracts and Legal Affairs 
Department of Corrections 
dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov 
564‐999‐3950 
 
 
_____________________________________________ 
From: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC) <kljohnson2@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 11:39 AM 
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: RE: Meeting re: Historical Records 
 
 
How long of a meeting do you need and will next Monday work looks like everyone has time them but I don’t think Tim 
Lang works at ATG anymore – he is not in global and I went to send an email to his email address I have and it says it is 
not a valid email any longer. Do you have any other contacts there.  
 
_____________________________________________ 
From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 10:34 AM 
To: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC) <kljohnson2@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: Meeting re: Historical Records 
 
 
Tina, 
 
Can you set up a meeting between myself, Tim Lang (AG’s office), Inger Brinck, and Julie Martin?  
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It’s my understanding that Tim is on vacation, but I can’t see that on my calendar. You might have to coordinate with his 
assistant.  
 
Regards,  
 
Daryl Huntsinger 
Contracts Administrator 
Contracts and Legal Affairs 
Department of Corrections 
dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov 
564‐999‐3950 
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DOC PRU CONVERSION 8

From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC)
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 11:42 AM
To: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC)
Subject: RE: Meeting re: Historical Records

Meant to add that I’d like a half hour.  
 
Thanks Tina.  
 
Daryl Huntsinger 
Contracts Administrator 
Contracts and Legal Affairs 
Department of Corrections 
dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov 
564‐999‐3950 
 
 
_____________________________________________ 
From: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC) <kljohnson2@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 11:39 AM 
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: RE: Meeting re: Historical Records 
 
 
How long of a meeting do you need and will next Monday work looks like everyone has time them but I don’t think Tim 
Lang works at ATG anymore – he is not in global and I went to send an email to his email address I have and it says it is 
not a valid email any longer. Do you have any other contacts there.  
 
_____________________________________________ 
From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 10:34 AM 
To: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC) <kljohnson2@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: Meeting re: Historical Records 
 
 
Tina, 
 
Can you set up a meeting between myself, Tim Lang (AG’s office), Inger Brinck, and Julie Martin?  
 
It’s my understanding that Tim is on vacation, but I can’t see that on my calendar. You might have to coordinate with his 
assistant.  
 
Regards,  
 
Daryl Huntsinger 
Contracts Administrator 
Contracts and Legal Affairs 
Department of Corrections 
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dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov 
564‐999‐3950 
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DOC PRU CONVERSION 8

From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC)
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 11:42 AM
To: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC)
Subject: RE: Meeting re: Historical Records

I’m pretty sure he’s there, it’s just that ATG folks don’t show up on global. You may need to reach out to the ATG’s office 
for scheduling. He’s the key, so we can’t have a meeting without him.  
 
Lang, Tim N (ATG) <Tim.Lang@atg.wa.gov> 
 
Daryl Huntsinger 
Contracts Administrator 
Contracts and Legal Affairs 
Department of Corrections 
dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov 
564‐999‐3950 
 
 
_____________________________________________ 
From: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC) <kljohnson2@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 11:39 AM 
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: RE: Meeting re: Historical Records 
 
 
How long of a meeting do you need and will next Monday work looks like everyone has time them but I don’t think Tim 
Lang works at ATG anymore – he is not in global and I went to send an email to his email address I have and it says it is 
not a valid email any longer. Do you have any other contacts there.  
 
_____________________________________________ 
From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 10:34 AM 
To: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC) <kljohnson2@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: Meeting re: Historical Records 
 
 
Tina, 
 
Can you set up a meeting between myself, Tim Lang (AG’s office), Inger Brinck, and Julie Martin?  
 
It’s my understanding that Tim is on vacation, but I can’t see that on my calendar. You might have to coordinate with his 
assistant.  
 
Regards,  
 
Daryl Huntsinger 
Contracts Administrator 
Contracts and Legal Affairs 
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Department of Corrections 
dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov 
564‐999‐3950 
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DOC PRU CONVERSION 8

From: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC)
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 11:39 AM
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC)
Subject: RE: Meeting re: Historical Records

How long of a meeting do you need and will next Monday work looks like everyone has time them but I don’t think Tim 
Lang works at ATG anymore – he is not in global and I went to send an email to his email address I have and it says it is 
not a valid email any longer. Do you have any other contacts there.  
 
_____________________________________________ 
From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 10:34 AM 
To: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC) <kljohnson2@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: Meeting re: Historical Records 
 
 
Tina, 
 
Can you set up a meeting between myself, Tim Lang (AG’s office), Inger Brinck, and Julie Martin?  
 
It’s my understanding that Tim is on vacation, but I can’t see that on my calendar. You might have to coordinate with his 
assistant.  
 
Regards,  
 
Daryl Huntsinger 
Contracts Administrator 
Contracts and Legal Affairs 
Department of Corrections 
dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov 
564‐999‐3950 
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DOC PRU CONVERSION 8

From: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC)
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 11:22 AM
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC)
Subject: RE: Meeting re: Historical Records

Ok 
 
_____________________________________________ 
From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 21, 2021 10:34 AM 
To: Johnson, Katina L. 'Tina' (DOC) <kljohnson2@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: Meeting re: Historical Records 
 
 
Tina, 
 
Can you set up a meeting between myself, Tim Lang (AG’s office), Inger Brinck, and Julie Martin?  
 
It’s my understanding that Tim is on vacation, but I can’t see that on my calendar. You might have to coordinate with his 
assistant.  
 
Regards,  
 
Daryl Huntsinger 
Contracts Administrator 
Contracts and Legal Affairs 
Department of Corrections 
dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov 
564‐999‐3950 
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DOC PRU CONVERSION 8

From: Wallin, Linda K. (DOC)
Sent: Monday, October 4, 2021 12:30 PM
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC); Brinck, Inger P. (DOC)
Subject: RE: Records review 2/3

Thank you.  
 
Stay Safe and Healthy! 
 
Linda Wallin, Executive Assistant 
to Julie Martin, Chief of Staff  
(Office) 360-725-8600 
(Cell) 360-972-4308 
 
 

From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV>  
Sent: Monday, October 4, 2021 9:18 AM 
To: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov>; Wallin, Linda K. (DOC) <lkwallin@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: RE: Records review 2/3 
 
Thanks for the update Inger.  
 
Daryl Huntsinger 
Contracts Administrator 
Contracts and Legal Affairs 
Department of Corrections 
dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov 
564‐999‐3950 
 
‐‐‐‐‐Original Appointment‐‐‐‐‐ 
From: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov>  
Sent: Monday, October 4, 2021 9:17 AM 
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC); Wallin, Linda K. (DOC) 
Subject: Canceled: Records review 2/3 
When: Friday, October 15, 2021 8:00 AM‐5:00 PM (UTC‐08:00) Pacific Time (US & Canada). 
Where: State Archives Reading Room, Olympia 
Importance: High 
 
Hello team! 
 
I am cancelling this date until I get more clarity from Julie on how to proceed. I requested and reviewed the finding guides 
for the different institutions from that time period and I think we’re going to have to go through DSHS to get access to the 
health service records. I’m inquiring with Lupita about that process and then will check‐in with Julie about how to 
proceed. 
 
Thanks! 
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From: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC)
Sent: Monday, October 4, 2021 9:18 AM
To: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC); Wallin, Linda K. (DOC)
Subject: RE: Records review 2/3

Thanks for the update Inger.  
 
Daryl Huntsinger 
Contracts Administrator 
Contracts and Legal Affairs 
Department of Corrections 
dahuntsinger@doc1.wa.gov 
564‐999‐3950 
 
‐‐‐‐‐Original Appointment‐‐‐‐‐ 
From: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov>  
Sent: Monday, October 4, 2021 9:17 AM 
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC); Wallin, Linda K. (DOC) 
Subject: Canceled: Records review 2/3 
When: Friday, October 15, 2021 8:00 AM‐5:00 PM (UTC‐08:00) Pacific Time (US & Canada). 
Where: State Archives Reading Room, Olympia 
Importance: High 
 
Hello team! 
 
I am cancelling this date until I get more clarity from Julie on how to proceed. I requested and reviewed the finding guides 
for the different institutions from that time period and I think we’re going to have to go through DSHS to get access to the 
health service records. I’m inquiring with Lupita about that process and then will check‐in with Julie about how to 
proceed. 
 
Thanks! 
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DOC PRU CONVERSION 8

From: Wallin, Linda K. (DOC)
Sent: Thursday, September 16, 2021 4:21 PM
To: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC); Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC)
Subject: RE: See you tmw 830am! 

Looking forward to it all.   
 
Stay Safe and Healthy! 
 
Linda Wallin, Executive Assistant 
to Julie Martin, Chief of Staff  
(Office) 360-725-8600 
(Cell) 360-972-4308 
 
 

From: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC) <inger.brinck@doc1.wa.gov>  
Sent: Thursday, September 16, 2021 4:19 PM 
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC) <dahuntsinger@DOC1.WA.GOV>; Wallin, Linda K. (DOC) <lkwallin@DOC1.WA.GOV> 
Subject: See you tmw 830am!  
 
Unfortunately, given the rules about food/bev, I won’t be bringing coffee, but we will still get our lunches covered! 
 
Inger P. Brinck 
Risk Management Director 
WA Dept. of Corrections 
Mobile: 360‐464‐0577 
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DOC PRU CONVERSION 8

Subject: Records review 1/3
Location: State Archives 1129 Washington St, Olympia, WA

Start: Fri 9/17/2021 8:00 AM
End: Fri 9/17/2021 5:00 PM
Show Time As: Tentative

Recurrence: (none)

Meeting Status: Not yet responded

Organizer: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC)
Required AttendeesHuntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC); Wallin, Linda K. (DOC)

Hello, project team! 
 
This will be our first day working on reviewing the boxes of archives from the state Department of Public 
Institutions (later renamed Dept. of Institutions). Please find attached a few samples of what the existing 
records look like to give you a sense of what we might be looking for in the archives. 
 
We are required to view the records onsite at the State Archives Office in Olympia. They have a reading room 
with large tables. Our contact thinks that will provide us with enough space. I’ll bring coffee and pastries and 
Linda is going to get us lunch (please let me know if you have any dietary restrictions). 
 
Thank you so much for joining this effort! 
Inger 
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DOC PRU CONVERSION 8

From: Brinck, Inger P. (DOC)
Sent: Thursday, September 16, 2021 4:19 PM
To: Huntsinger, Daryl A. (DOC); Wallin, Linda K. (DOC)
Subject: See you tmw 830am! 

Unfortunately, given the rules about food/bev, I won’t be bringing coffee, but we will still get our lunches covered! 
 
Inger P. Brinck 
Risk Management Director 
WA Dept. of Corrections 
Mobile: 360‐464‐0577 
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